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Hello alumni and friends of the Geography, Geology, and 

Regional Planning programs. This is our first newsletter 

/energy/research-initiatives/minemaps/index.html
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Science Building Update: Kopchick Hall 

An artist’s rendering of Kopchick Hall bears a close resemblance to the nearly completed building 

on the IUP campus.   
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Science Building Update: Kopchick Hall 

 

After many years of planning, design, and construction, our new science building is nearly 

complete. Construction of Kopchick Hall broke ground in September 2020 and will be 

completed at the end of this summer or early fall. This 142,536-square foot building will include 

more than 51,600 square feet of laboratory space. It will be sited facing the Oak Grove and will 

/natsciandmath/kopchick-hall/index.html
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 Kopchick Hall: More Photos 

The lobby of Kopchick Hall 

faces the Oak Grove. 

The framework that will sup-

port the dome in the Cejka 

Planetarium has been assem-

bled and is ready to hoist into 

place for mounting of the 

dome surface. 

Once Kopchick Hall is 

open, come visit the 

Department at our 

new office! 
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 Kopchick Hall: More Photos 

(left to right)- Dean Steve Hovan, Dan Markey (class of ’77), Glenn Granata (class of ’81), and Tim 

Cejka (class of ’73), seen here celebrating the naming by the Council of Trustees of the Dr. Walt 

Granata geology lab in the new building.  
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 Regional Planning Program 

Accreditation Visit 

On March 20 through 22, 2023, the Regional Planning Program hosted a Site Visit Team from 

the Planning Accreditation Board (PAB).  The PAB is an affiliate of the American Planning 

Association (APA), and Association of the Collegiate Schools of Planning (ACSP), which 

accredits professional undergraduate and graduate programs in Urban and Regional 

planning. The Regional Planning Program is going through its third accreditation evaluation, 

which was initially granted in 2012. IUP’s Bachelor of Science in Regional Planning is one of 

only 16 accredited programs in the country. As part of the process, the site team evaluators 

met with local and regional employers of program graduates, program alumni, and members 

of the PA-APA Southwest Section chapter pictured in this photo.   

Faculty, Alumni, and Friends of the Regional Planning program visit IUP in March 2023 
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 Honors 

At the November 2021 

Pennsylvania Geographical 

Society meeting, faculty 

member Dr. John Benhart 

was awarded the 2021 

Pennsylvania Geographical 

Society Distinguished 

Service Award in 

acknowledgment of “…

substantive and long-term 

service to both the discipline 

of Geography and to the 

Pennsylvania Geographical 

Society” and the 2021 

Distinguished Mentor 

Award in recognition of 

“exceptional commitment and 

accomplishments in the 

mentoring of undergraduate 

or graduate students as well 

as fellow faculty members.”   

 

Two retired GGEP faculty 

were awarded Professor 

Emeritus status by the 

University in 2023: Dr. 

Robert Sechrist and Dr. 

Karen Rose Cercone. 

Congratulations to both. 

 

Geology alumnus 



−  10  − 

 

Lenore Slothower ‘69 

I 
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Physics, each with a lab period, as well as 

Astronomy as an upper level elective. 

Keeping busy and looking forward to further 

return to whatever Normal means anymore! 

 

Jeff Dereume ‘08 

After 11 years in the oil and gas industry, I 

transitioned to small business consulting in 

2019. I spent several years in consulting roles 

where I helped small businesses on buying, 

selling, and valuation. While my consulting 

role had very little geology aspects, I did work 

with several clients who were starting 

businesses focused on rare earth elements. 

More recently, I've joined CRU Group in 

Pittsburgh, which is a global mining, metals 

and fertilizers consultancy offering market 

analysis, business analysis, news, data, and 

conferences. 

Its been a great experience learning a new 

industry and certainly a lot of carryover from 

the geology fundamentals learned at IUP. A 

lot of my current work has focused around 

decarbonization of the steel industry, battery 

metals market entry, and the ferrous and 
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design, which man-made alternatives still fail 

to replicate. Despite it being a relatively soft 

stone and susceptible to staining and etching, 

people all over the world pay premiums to 

have it in their homes. Artists travel long 
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Samantha Cooper ‘16 

I got married and had a baby boy in 2021. It 

was a busy year full of laughter, love, and a 

lot of dirty diapers! 

 

Cara Mehalek ‘18 

After graduating from IUP in 2018, I spent 

some time working for an engineering 

company that was involved in oil and gas 

operations in northern Iraq (unofficially 

Kurdistan). I acquired my GPR certification, 

flew to Erbil, and spent all of March 2019 in 

the field, thoroughly scanning an area (photo) 

that would later hold massive oil storage 

tanks. I discovered a large void that had to be 

completely filled with grout before the 

construction began. This was by far the most 

fulfilling time of my career, and the experience 
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     Alumni News 

Ryann Knowles ‘20 

After graduation from IUP, like many others 

during COVID, I got a dog! His name is Archie 

Lou and he is the best travel buddy! We 

moved to North Carolina after graduation 

where I completed my master’s degree and 

since then we have been traveling along the 

east coast between Pennsylvania and Florida 

for the past year. I got a remote Junior GIS 

Consultant job for six months in the summer/

fall of 2022 and the company liked me 

enough to hire me full time! I am moving to 

Juno Beach, FL at the end of April this year o 

start as a GIS Development Tech Specialist. I 

am excited to experience this new work/

beach life balance! 

 

Nolan Grimes ‘21 

I manage the archives of the facilities 

management department [at Carnegie Mellon 

University]. I maintain the online library of 

construction and renovation documentation, 

and serve as the archival point of contact for 

the entire university community. 

In January 2022, I self-published a book on 

the history of the buildings at IUP. It is 

available in the Stapleton Library and the IUP 

Archives, as well as Amazon.com. In March 

2023, I submitted a manuscript entitled 

"Abandoned Beaver County," which will be 

published by Fonthill Media in October 2023. 

 

Brian Tollini ‘21 

I conduct inspections [for PA DEP] of facilities 

holding NPDES (National Pollution Discharge 

Elimination 

System) 

permits for 

Jefferson 

and Indiana 

Counties, 

respond/

investigate 

citizen 

complaints, 

and water 

sampling 

among other 

tasks. 
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Faculty News —  Jon Lewis 

I continue my Taiwan research efforts with 

students using data and samples we 

amassed prior to the pandemic. Sadly, the 

NSF funds have dried up for now, I’ve got 

my fingers crossed there will be more funds 

in the coming years! Currently I have two 

students working with me, Morgan Spatz 

and Ben Falvo. Results from our efforts in 

the eastern Central Range were shared by 

Morgan at the October 2022 GSA Meeting 

(photo; https://gsa.confex.com/gsa/2022AM/

meetingapp.cgi/Paper/383219). Our 

graduate student colleague Wei-Hao Hsu 

also published an open-access paper 

(https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tecto.2022.229562) 

that includes data collected by alumni Chaz 

Cavallotti (recently doing environmental 

work in Allegheny County),  Allie Berry (PhD 

student at U. Maine), Lauren Donati (MS 

student at U. Delaware) and Lindsey Aman 

Cromwell (PhD student at U. Florida). My 

other recent graduate Susie Adams is 

happily tackling her MS at UNC Wilmington 

where she’s already managed one trip to 

sea and has more on her agenda.  

I’ve stayed busy in the service domain with 

the two biggest contributions coming to 

fruition in Summer 2022.  I was honored to 

be on the organizing committee for the 

International Ocean Discovery Program 

(IODP) IMPACT workshops (https://

serc.carleton.edu/iodp/2022-impact/

index.html) which closed out with an in-

person meeting at the headquarters of the 

American Geophysical Union (AGU) in DC. 

The IMPACT workshops focused on the 

future of Education and Outreach for IODP.  

I was also honored to be on the planning 

committee for the AGU Chapman 

Conference: The Second National 

Conference on Justice in Geoscience 

(https://www.agu.org/Chapmans-SNC-

Justice-in-Geoscience).  It was an incredibly 

powerful in-person meeting that was also 

held at AGU headquarters.  

A different sort of service effort that I’ve been 

busy with is a self-styled community of practice 

that I’m a co-founder ï the Coastal and Ocean 

STEM Equity Alliance (COSEA).  We 

organized COSEA following a session I was 

part of at the Ocean Sciences Meeting in 

February 2020, one of the very last geoscience 

meetings held before the pandemic took hold 

of us all.  Since then COSEA has published 

https://gsa.confex.com/gsa/2022AM/meetingapp.cgi/Paper/383219
https://gsa.confex.com/gsa/2022AM/meetingapp.cgi/Paper/383219
https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tecto.2022.229562
https://doi.org/10.5670/oceanog.2021.307
https://doi.org/10.5670/oceanog.2021.307
https://doi.org/10.1029/2022AV000772
https://doi.org/10.1029/2022AV000772
https://stemseas.wordpress.com/blog/
https://stemseas.wordpress.com/blog/


−  18  − 

 Faculty News  —  Kevin Patrick 

Kevin Patrick’s book, Near Woods: A Year in 

an Allegheny Forest, was released in May 

2023. Inspired by Henry David Thoreau’s 

Walden; Life in the Woods, Patrick’s Near 

Woods explores a 500-acre tract of Allegheny 

forest known as White’s Woods (including the 

adjoining IUP Coop Park) relative to life and 

historical evolution of the adjacent town of 

Indiana, Pennsylvania. As a geographer, 

Patrick examines White’s Woods as a place, 

telling the story of its natural and human history 

over a year’s worth of seasonal change. Using 

White’s Woods and Indiana as an example, 

Patrick develops 

his concept of the 

near-woods, the 

local patch of 

sullied wilderness 

where residents 

of the adjacent 

community go to 

find nature, 

recreation, and 

escape from the 

social structure of 

the community.  

 

Many IUP 

students taking 

Patrick’s 

Geography of 

Pennsylvania 

course have 

accompanied him 

into White’s 

Woods to 

experience the 

nature of 

Indiana’s near-

woods. Members 

of the Fall 2022 Geography of Pennsylvania 

class entered White’s Woods from 12
th
 Street 

and climbed to the top of Overlook Hill stuffing 

samples of leaf litter into baggies as a way of 

recognizing geographic changes in the 

structure of this small piece of Appalachian 

Mixed Mesophytic Forest. Tulip trees 

dominated the thicker soils of the lower slopes, 

shifting to oaks and hickories on the thinner, 

drier soils of the saddled ridge’s sandstone 

caprock. The curious works of humans were 

also recognized by the disturbed earth and 

physical evidence of the quarrying that once 

took place in the 

woods. Dr. Patrick 

has done Near 

Woods 

presentations for 

the Friends of 

White’s Woods and 

the IUP University 

Museum, and he 

will be doing more 

throughout 2023. 

 

Near Woods: A 

Year in an 

Allegheny Forest is 

available from the 

IUP Co-op 

Bookstore, through 

amazon.com, or 

from the publisher 

at rowman.com. 
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Faculty News —  Nick Deardorff 

Over the last year I have been rather busy, 

both professionally and privately. I continue 

to be Chair of the Department of Geography, 

Geology, Environment and Planning, having 

been recently re-elected for another three-

year term. While this position is challenging 

at times, I have enjoyed continuing to learn 

about our Geography and Regional Planning 

programs and working with my faculty 

colleagues to continue to merge our 

programs into a single department and 

culture, where each program runs as 

efficiently as possible.  

Over the last several years I have worked with 

geology colleagues from across the state 

system to build a PASSHE-wide geology field 

course that would include faculty and students 

from all state system universities. This 

project, funded by the National Science 

Foundation, ran the first summer cohort 

during summer 2022 consisting of a 5-

week, 6-credit course taught by faculty 

from four universities, with student 

participants from six universities (17 

students enrolled). The group traveled 

across the state, utilizing three PASSHE 
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Faculty News  —  Calvin Masilela 

The past few years have presented an 

opportune moment for reflection. I 

assumed the role of Assistant Chair in Fall 

2021 and continue in this capacity following 

reelection of departmental leadership 

positions institutionally in May 2023. Our 

merged department continues to evolve, 

integrating uniquely different but 
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 Faculty News — Calvin Masilela 

degree recipients to date. On the other 

hand, the UBMS program, funded since 

2007, had served over 200 high school 

students from Indiana County and 165 who 

completed the program graduated from high 

school. At the time of defunding 60 had 

graduated from college, 43 were enrolled in 

college degree programs, 6 were enrolled in 

MA/PhD programs, 1 earned a doctorate, 3 

received DELL scholarships and 1 a 

Maguire Foundation scholarship as well as 3 

PA TRIO scholarships. Sadly, when the 

curtain closed, we also lost two colleagues 

who had been tremendous mentors to our 

student participants --- Dr Hilary Staples who 

had a phenomenal  impact on McNair 

Scholars and still continues informally to 

provide guidance to those on the pipeline, 

and Jacque Benhart who was an academic 

counselor for the UBMS program. The two 

programs netted $7 million in grant funding 

to IUP, and I hope to seek refunding in the 

next competition in 2025.  

In the midst of this change and chaos, yes, I 

did find some intellectual spark, thank you to 

Dr. Sudeshna Ghosh’s energy and 

persistence we have collaborated on three 

scholarly chapter contributions that reflect 

our research interest on global cities, urban 

restructuring and smart city growth 

formation, and work that enriches our 

students in the classroom. Our collaborative 

work with another colleague at Auburn 

University include:  

(1) Ghosh, S., Sweta, B. and Masilela, C. O., 

(2021). An Overview of Climate 

Protection and Resiliency Planning in the 

New York Megacity Region. In T. M. 

Vinod Kumar (ed.) Smart Global 

Megacities: Collaborative Tokyo, Delhi, 

Mumbai, Lagos, New York, Hong Kong-

Shenzhen, Calcutta, and Bangalore

 

 



−  24  − 

 Faculty News — John Benhart 

As a result of IUP’s restructuring and 

reorganization over the last few years, my 

role in our new merged department has 

changed and I am presently the director of 

the Geospatial Intelligence and Uncrewed 

Aircraft Systems certificate programs. There 
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 Faculty News — John Benhart 

the last century-plus, and we are well 

positioned at IUP to undertake this massive 

project since we have been scanning and 

geographically-recording coal mine maps 

containing information regarding gas wells 

for the last 15 years as the database 

supporting the Pennsylvania Department of 

Environmental Protection’s (PADEP) Mine 

Subsidence Insurance Program. We should 

find out about the prospects and timing of 

funding for this project by the end of 2023. I 

have also spent time during Summer 2023 

working with the RUIA College (University of 

Mumbai) summer program (directed by Dr. 

Bharathan of the Biology Department), 
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In these times of tight budgets, the GGEP Department is deeply grateful for continuing financial 

support from our alumni and friends.  Generous supporters like you have helped current 

students do research, attend professional conferences, and cover educational expenses.  To 

learn about the funds and how to make your donation to the fund of your choice, please visit   

 

https://www.iup.edu/geoplanning/support-the-department.html 

 

 

Support Geography, Geology, 

Environment, and Planning Programs 

IUP Geography graduate student Joece Ann Lynn presents her poster on “Mapping Invasive 

Species Berberis Thunbergii in White’s Woods” at the 2023 American Association of Geogra-

phers Annual Meeting in Denver, Colorado. 

/geoplanning/support-the-department.html


http://www.iup.edu/geoscience
https://www.facebook.com/pages/GeoTidings-IUP-Geoscience-Alumni-Newsletter/216308812469?ref=hl

